THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Workshop Meeting – June 26, 2007
MINUTES 

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on June 26, 2007 at approximately 5:00 p.m.



PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 2






MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY







Member Residing in District No. 4






MR.  TROY INGERSOLL







Member Residing in District No. 5



ABSENT:

DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order.  Mr. Joe Piper, project manager from the district’s facilities department, led the Pledge of Allegiance.

CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent
 agenda items #1 through #41, addendum #43, and Emergency

 Item -  Job Description for Executive Director of Secondary

 Schools, as presented (Ingersoll/Hilson/Carried 4-0).

Added one emergency item to consent agenda during meeting – approval of job description for Executive Director of Secondary Schools

1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

 2.  SR Revised Job Description for District Data Specialist 

 3.  TB Monthly Financial Report 05/31/07

 4.  TB Payment of Bills

 5.  TB ITB 07-48 Painting Services – Interior of Schools

 6.  TB ITB 07-45 Burglar Alarm Equipment 

 7.  TB Declaration of Surplus Property

 8.  OR Florida College Entry-Level Placement Test Agmt. with Indian River Community College

 9.  OR 21st Century Community Learning Centers Program Grant Proposal

10.  KS Port St. Lucie High Donation for Construction Academy/SkillsUSA Chapter (Value $500)

11. BS Transportation Svcs. Agmt. with Helping People Succeed, Inc.- Indian Hills  Summer Program
12. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with A+ Associated Therapy Professionals, Inc., 2007-08 SY

13. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Drug Abuse Treatment Association (DATA), ALPHA Program, 2007-08 SY
14. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Drs. Berghash and Lanza, P. L., for Audiological Services, 2007-08 SY
15. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Jennifer Braswell Breitinger for Orientation & Mobility, 2007-08 SY

16. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Deaf Communication Specialists, Inc., 2007-08 SY
`

17. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Susan Dixon, 2006-07 SY

18. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Susan Dixon, 2007-08 SY

19. BS Collaborative Agreement with East Coast Migrant Head Start Project, 2007-08 SY

20. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Catherine Enns, 2007-08 SY

21. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Kathy Gramling - Classroom Aide Svcs. for Vision Program, 2007-08 SY
22. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Lauren S. Green, 2007-08 SY

23. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt with Helping People Succeed, Inc., 2007-08 SY (ESE)

24. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Jennifer Houck for Assistant Physical Therapy Services, 2007-08 SY
25. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Invo HealthCare Associates, Inc., 2007-08 SY

26. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Diane Kaufman, 2007-08 SY

27. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Frank L. Krukauskas, 2006-07 Extended SY

28. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Frank L. Krukauskas, 2007-08 SY

29. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Greg D. MacDonald, 2007-08 SY

30. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Deborah Mock, 2006-07 SY

31. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Deborah Mock, 2007-08 SY

32. BS ESE Multi-District Agmts. with Indian River, Martin, & Okeechobee County School Boards, 2007-08 SY
 33. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Lorie G. Schultz, 2007-08 SY

 34. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Suncoast Mental Health Center, Inc., 2007-08 SY  

 35. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Patricia Wirth, 2007-08 SY

 36. BS Florida Diagnostic & Learning Resources System (FDLRS) Grant

 37. BS Multi-Agency Network for Students Who Are Severely Emotionally Disturbed (SEDNET) Grant

 38. BS IDEA Grant, Park B and Pre K, Part B

 39. GY Agreement to Permit Use of Facility as Red Cross Emergency Shelter 

 40. AG Annual Comprehensive Safety Report for 2006-07 SY

41. AG Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Linda Whalen/FEMA for Close-out from Hurricane Frances & Jeanne
Addendum 43. DH Ratification of Legal Ad for Public Hearing on July 24, 2007 – Proposed Amendments 


  to Policy #3.90 – Charter Schools

SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE

Mr. Lannon mentioned several items of importance, one being a press release announcing forth-coming school-based administrative appointments for the 2007-08 school year, pending Board approval on July 3, 2007, as follows: Marcia Cully to Morningside Elementary, Susan Lyle to Fairlawn Elementary, Keith Davis to C. A. Moore Elementary, Kerry Padrick to Dan McCarty Middle, Jacqueline Lynch to White City Elementary, and Teri Barenborg to Garden City Elementary.  All other school principals would be appointed to their current locations also pending Board approval at the July 3, 2007 meeting.  Mr. Lannon then informed the Board he would be bringing a recommendation to appoint Mr. Alan Cox as the new Executive Director of Secondary Schools at that same meeting.
Another item mentioned by Mr. Lannon pertained to school grades—he was anticipating that DOE would make them available later during the week.
Mr. Lannon explained that the state superintendent’s organization (FADSS) had taken a position on the state’s tax reform.  Mr. Lannon said superintendents collectively believed that education would be held harmless since that was the message being stated by the Governor of Florida, the President of the Florida Senate, and the Speaker of the Florida House of Representatives.  It was up to them to figure out the funding sources.  Superintendents had agreed to work with state leaders.

On this same subject of tax reform, the Superintendent had heard several comments from others in St. Lucie County relative to budget cuts.  Some of these cuts may impact school programs, i.e., resource officers program and crossing guards.  Mr. Lannon told board members he had asked the various agencies to advise him of any cuts in writing.  Mr. Lannon said he had not yet received anything in writing. 

Mr. Lannon reminded board members there would be an executive session immediately following today’s regular workshop to discuss financial impacts to the district.  Work on facilities was moving forward and hiring of personnel was continuing.  Mrs. Hensley added that the St. Lucie County Tax Collector, Mr. Bob Davis, had put together a presentation on the new tax reform and he was willing to give his presentation to anyone upon request.
On a final note, Mr. Lannon informed board members that advertisement for the Commissioner of the Department of Education K-20 position in Florida was out.  Closing date was July 13, 2007 and there were no advocates for any candidates known at this time.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS

42. Capital Projects Budget 2007-08, Summer Remodeling and New Construction Projects, Technology Infusion Project (CAVS), and Capital Project and Capacity Planning 2008-09 through 2011-12  
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CFO for Business Services. assisted by Mr. Alan Gilbert from facilities department, and Mr. John Andrianoff from management information services, covered details of a written report on capital projects for the 2007-08 school year, summer remodeling and new construction projects, technology infusion projects (CAVS), and capital project and capacity planning 2008-09 through 2011-12.  
Notes provided in the written packet for board members mentioned that assumptions referred to FTE growth, revenues were based on DOE estimates and conservative historical averages, and expenditures were based on facilities department “cost per student station estimates”.

Mr. Bargeron stated that on the revenue side of the budget, the large single year increase in PECO/CSR capital funds were not expected to continue.  Tax reform was expected to have a large impact on revenues.  Impact fees would significantly drop off in 2006-07, and sales tax collections were exceeding estimates.

A review of the new five year plan called attention to new student stations.  Mr. Bargeron explained that a large portion of the capital budget was spent on remodeling projects and other projects such as technology retrofit, classroom audio-visual enhancements, site acquisition, and weather proofing/generators (see supplemental minutes packet).

At the conclusion of Mr. Bargeron’s report, Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance Department, began his update (via power point/pictures) on summer projects currently underway:  Manatee K-8 conversion, Dan McCarty Middle parking resurfacing, Samuel S. Gaines Academy completion/opening, Allapattah Flats K-8 at Winterlakes temporary facility, Dan McCarty Middle classroom audio video system (CAVS), Garden City Elementary CAVS, Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts exterior renovation, various school parent pick-up and bus loop redesigns, Port St. Lucie High School auditorium remodel, Fort Pierce Westwood High marquee, Floresta Elementary parking and bus loop redesign, Bayshore Elementary parent pick-up redesign, Northport K-8 phase I, portable/hybrid relocation, Lakewood Park Elementary parent pick-up redesign, Northport K-8 phase II, generator installations, Windmill Point Elementary CAVS & HVAC replacement, Fort Pierce Central new construction for 2008 opening, Allapattah Flats K-8 new  construction for 2008 opening, Parkway Elementary CAVS and HVAC replacement, and FAU/Tradition Lab School new construction for August, 2008 opening.

Mr. John Andrianoff from the MIS department explained that the district was continuing to expand its technology capabilities and referred board members to the 2007 technology plan for more detailed information.  In the appendix of the plan, a standard school model was configured and profiled for the elementary, middle, and high levels.  Upgrades to new technology plan standards included the following:


-Desktop refresh if inventory warrants,      

-Updated TV distribution systems,


-Updated school TV studio


-Upgrade to phone systems,


-Laptop carts,


-Classroom audio visual systems (CAVS),


-Tablet notebooks for teachers.

Mr. Andrianoff stated that new schools were already at standard and all schools would be retrofitted as funds allowed.  A phase-in approach in manageable groups of schools that need to be updated was proposed--Phase 1A (245 classrooms) completion goal was the beginning of the 2007-08 school year.  Phase 1B (308 classrooms) had a completion goal of November 2007.  Engaged classrooms would be equipped with tools that included audio enhancement (for teachers), projectors, document cameras, projection screens, DVD/VCT combos, computers, and teacher tablets.  Some schools with outdated or partially/non-functioning TV distribution systems would also have the opportunity for an upgrade as classrooms were retrofitted.  The district was on the verge of installing digital TV capabilities.  Future plans were to remove TVs from the classroom—the signal would go directly to the CAVS (8’x8’) system.   
In talking about the future, Mr. Lannon maintained that technologies will be the way that people get jobs.  Research showed when a child turns three years old, that child will be one year behind and will continue to decline by an additional year thereafter without direct intervention in language and social skills development.  This supports the reason for the push toward technology, classroom engagement, high school academies, student networking, and authentic assessment. 
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

Board members and Mr. Lannon discussed the delivery schedule of data/packet information for the July 3, 2007 special workshop.  It was requested that the workshop information be summarized and provided as soon as possible before the meeting.  It was agreed that the July 3, 2007 special workshop would run from approximately 2:30 p.m. to 5:30 p.m.
Mrs. Hensley stated she had been asked to share a resolution with the Board that pertained to the No Child Left Behind Improvements Act of 2007, H. R. 648.  She asked that each board member review the draft resolution prior to future consideration for adoption. 
Mrs. Hensley reminded members that the next meeting of the Five (5) County Work Group was scheduled for Monday, July 2, 2007, 2:00 p.m. at Florida Atlantic University - SLW campus .  The group would continue to work on establishing common language for concurrency and construction. 
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were eight unscheduled speakers who addressed the Board on the same topic, namely, sex education curriculum.  Those who spoke were Miss Victoria DeSantia, Dr. Michael Hofstee, Mr. Bryan Longworth, Ms. Pauline Pavlick, Mr. James Thoma, Ms. Willow Sanders, Ms. Grace Galluccio, and Ms. Deborah Galloway.  Each speaker individually expressed their opposition to the “Get Real About AIDS” curriculum or any curriculum that was not based on abstinence only.  When comments ended, a very large folder of signed petitions was presented to the Board for the record.     
ADJOURNMENT 
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the June 26, 2007 regular workshop at approximately 6:57 p.m.
